Climate Change Advisory Committee
Industry & Waste Subcommittee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

January 14, 2009 10:00am-12:00pm
RCSOB, Medium Conference Room, 14th Floor
The following subcommittee members were present for the call:

Ken Beard, Al Magnotta, Jim Elliott, Terry Bossert, Malcolm Furman, Paul Opiyo
Participating by phone: Rick Allan (RJ Allan Consulting), Jan Jarrett (Penn Future), Teresa Copenhaver (Triad)
Participating DEP staff included:

Ric Illig, Greg Harder, Mike Texter
Public Participation included:
Michael Trupin (Waste Management, Inc.), Mark Hammond (DBR on behalf of PWIA), Judy Eschberger (Novak Strategic Advisors on behalf of Waste Management)
Terry Bossert called the meeting to order at 10:05am.

Terry started the meeting by stating that since there is no agenda we are going to accept new ideas people have for additional workplans or reduction measures.  We will also be getting additional information from DEP (the department) for reduction measures to clarify how the conclusions were reached.  After the last meeting, there was a conference call with the overall committee.  Items which came out of that call to note: 
1. The CCAC (full committee) is looking for subcommittees to present recommendations at the February meeting (date is still unsure) for additional greenhouse gas actions for the overall committee to decide whether to consider further or not.  If they do, we have to decide whether it be our job to come up with a workplan.  
2. Also the full committee would like us to review workplans that have been developed and be ready to talk about them; however, we are not, at this point, being asked to make final recommendations on workplans we have already seen until the April 7th meeting.  If the February meeting changes there is a possibility the March and April meetings will in turn change.  
3. List of subcommittee priorities: 
a. Encourage members to bring new ideas to the subcommittee by the end of January.

b. Identify and contact external technical experts to accommodate any ideas we think are appropriate.

c. Review and score recommendations for workplans by April 6th and make recommendations by the April 7th meeting.  The department will begin drafting the action plan in late February.  We should get any recommendations to full committee before the department starts drafting the action plan. 
d. There is a subcommittee meeting on January 28th.  The major purpose is to address the coal bed methane issue.  Arrangements have been made to have people from the mining industry attend.  Malcolm said we can get some department mining folks there too.  

The meeting focused on discussion of Al Magnotta’s series of questions regarding the basis of the recycling and waste-to-energy (WTE) workplans and their implemetability..  They are good initiatives but Terry questions whether they can be implemented and sustainable and verifiable.  Regarding recycling and solid waste issues, the subcommittee members were asked to write down any questions they may have.  Terry sees an aggressive contribution from this industry.  

Jim Elliott noted there were some interesting data sources on website.  In terms of data for recycling, the last verified information is from 2005 on environmental benefits of recycling.  There is a new software system to keep track of the data.  2006/07 data will be available in March or April.  
The work Malcolm has done on WTE also references the EPA report to assess greenhouse gas contributions and benefits.  Greg Harder’s tool might be different.  Malcolm's report used that type of assessment tool, but it is another EPA tool that has been developed over the span of ten years.
Mike Texter put together waste initiative portion in June of 2007. 
Rick Illig said that OETD is working with the landfill methane program.  
Terry explained that the estimates of reductions are in addition to whatever benefit you are currently getting.  Greg calculated the potential benefit of recycling with a method that models what was released by NERC.  Each year we calculate the environmental benefits of recycling.  In 2003 we came out with a study called the “Statewide Composition Study” for which the waste that went to landfills was sorted in different components and additional quantities to save money. 

Materials included added up to four million tons in landfills and incinerators.  We tried to eliminate things that cannot be recycled (e.g. carpet, etc.) but we counted cans, glass, plastic, cardboard, office paper, news paper—things that can definitely be recycled.   Ninety-eight trillion BTUs were saved in 2005 based on NERC’s spreadsheet. 
· Conversion factors:  take into account the amount of energy used on collection and processing recyclables and count what is gained by not refining or manufacturing.  Net gain is the savings.  
· Economic benefits:  the study which was done in 2000/2001 is currently being updated.  Greg handed out a fact sheet with specific information.  We will have updated study completed in a couple months. 

· Feasibility in future:  Since Act 101 came into effect in 1988, $750 million dollars has been spent for infrastructure.  It is worthy of continuing annual investments.  The recycling program will continue to grow; the department will increase additional recyclables and plans to expand current recycling programs and eliminate certain disposals.  
Mike Texter stated that over 90% of Pennsylvanians have access to recycling.  Jim Elliott asked whether it is voluntary or mandated.  Mike said some of both. 

Al Magnotta asked what we can do to encourage people to bring in twice as much in recycling than what is being recycled at present.  We are only capturing about 50% of what is available to be recycled.  Mike said it all has to do with convenience. 

Terry Bossert noted that historically, there were recycling centers around but until you could put it on the curb and have someone pick it up, recycling rates were very low. The recycling rate went up after curbside pickup became available.
Jan Jarrett brought up the fact that there has been a problem with enforcement in some areas like Philadelphia, which has mandated recycling, and is wondering whether we could enforce current programs by making sure they are doing what they are supposed to do.  There is difficulty in the recycling market in the wake of the economic meltdown.  Is there something we can consider in terms of market for use of materials once they are collected?  Greg said for this commodity prices have fallen which makes it hard for programs. 
Jim Elliott said the recycling market group is promoting business.  Feedback from Penn State’s recycling center has found we need to drive the demand for recycling or the potential material to be recycled will end up going to a landfill.

Jan is struggling with the specific policy recommendation we are going to make.  General policy statement is that we need to increase recycling.  But do we need to go further than that and be more specific as to what policies by which that is achieved?  Greg said we will later discuss more specifically commodities on what should be recyclable.  A good example is pay as you throw for aluminum cans.  Some people are charged to dispose of their trash, which makes them want to separate out recycling to decrease the amount of trash being disposed.  Mark Hammond asked what traditional recyclables are in mandated communities.  Greg responded they are select from a menu.  Aluminum, newspaper, office paper are required.  Mike Texter said three of eight materials are required and he has numbers on what collection options are available.  Greg said in this commodity market, we are subject to economic swings and try to adjust programs and performance grants.  Al asked whether we can quantify how much funding we would lose.  Greg will get back to him. 
Jim Elliott is interested in getting input on information that needs to be addressed regarding the incentive on what has to happen at beginning of process.  There is a value in recycling—especially cans.  We must create incentive on front end.  Mike said it has been in PA for 20 years.  Al Magnotta asked about the disposal ban of aluminum cans.  If it gets to landfill, how do you hold the person responsible?  Jan said container deposits create financial incentive for consumer to return bottles.  
Terry thinks these are all good ideas and people can propose additional measures.  But we need to stick with measure we are currently discussing.  Greg will share the ideas with recycling folks. 
Terry Bossert asked about the potential tons of recyclables—recycle 49,000 additional tons of cans?  Greg said yes, they were being discarded in landfills in 2003.  Terry asked how we are going to get those out of trash stream and into the recycling stream.  Assuming all these numbers are an accurate estimate and you can get a reduction, how do we get that to happen?  Greg responded with the implementation of steps the department has laid out, some with incentive.  The most controversial will be the banning of certain materials from landfills.  Terry asked how much Greg believes will be accomplished towards DEP’s goal.  Greg said it’s difficult to quantify. 
Jim asked what this really means.  He looked at the per capita activities from the date in the proposal, which states 1.2 tons is generated annually per person.  One third of everything in the trash is recyclable in some fashion.  To reach our goal there will be a reversal which is good.    The change in habits and the market has got to drive this.  Should we assume that 80% of other available recyclables are going to be available by 2025?  Realistically, what are we doing to drive this? 
Terry put things in perspective by stating the fact it’s easier for people to dump trash and recyclables together, rather than separating out.  Mike thinks one issue is that Greg's model states a goal of 100% whereas other states have a lesser goal, which is more reasonable to expect.  Seattle has a good recycling rate and we should set benchmarks from it along with other cities and states to set reasonable goal for us to achieve. 

Malcolm asked whether, as you want to expand, there will be two pickups—one for trash and one for recycling—and what the cost would be. 
Jim said it will take time to make this happen and there is some difficulty in PA due to the structure of our communities.  
Terry reminded everyone there is a comment portion of the scoring sheet and said if he were filling out at the moment he'd give initiative high marks but would say he doesn’t think we can expect this level of greenhouse gas reductions from initiatives because you cannot anticipate 100% success.  
Malcolm said Greg's models are pretty good, but it would be interesting to see on a cost basis whether we would start to increase 5% or 10% per year and then make an allocation based on that in 2010 increased by x dollars, analyze the impact, then come back a few years later to look at what the effects would be.  The model would be linear except have more fuel costs with recycling more but if we start to study we might see where lines cross to be effective program. 
Paul Opiyo asked whether, given the current economic situation, we should be more focused on driving demand and changing consumer habits to create jobs.  We are more geared toward ramping up demand rather than how we are going to increase supply.  Greg said many recyclables are going to China.  The demand is a worldwide phenomenon.  Malcolm asked what the effect of tax cut or credit to industries would be.  Marketability is based on price.    
Jan noted there is a $2 tipping fee that funds program.  Based on things happening in the industry, this year might not look so good.  Malcolm said it is possible to design a holding cell for paper waiting to be brought out when the price is right.  Al questioned the feasibility since we would have to find storage facilities for it and once it gets wet it decomposes.   
Jim noted the December Biocycle has an article about disposal bans throughout the country—electronics, tires, mercury, CFLs in California.  Few people are talking about something as extensive as this.  Has somebody asked those state agencies to find out what impact this has had on recycling rates?  If it makes sense, maybe we should look at it.  Greg said we did talk to some states regarding different bans.  Generally the effect has been to force an issue backward through the system.  If a landfill gets a load of mostly newspaper, they need to tell the hauler a change needs to be made.  Al suggested having more separation plants and would like somebody to educate him on residual waste regulations that would prevent disposals.  Al asked for clarification on the implementation steps under Section F (disposal bans).  Mike said it has to go through approval of new regulations.  Tomorrow DEP will talk about additional chapters at the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC).  We will review whole package March 19th and disposal bans may be included in that.  Mark Hammond said the bans are on landfills and are not stopping people from throwing things away. 
Judy Eschberger does not believe the intent is to punish the landfill or hauler but to look to the generator.  There has not been a plan discussed as to how the department plans to educate the generator not to put items in the trash. 
Terry suggested we move on and discuss the solid waste management initiative.  Mike noted he did a presentation on WTE and talked about the status of current fuels at the April 11th SWAC meeting.  Got fuel usage from Air Quality program which indicated people have the capability to burn fuels, paper mills, cement kilns and large industrial boilers.  Some information was used confidentially by regulated entity.  Jim Elliott mentioned that his company did studies for WTE for medium-sized communities; we looked at composting and some thing being done with pulped paper in the Midwest.  The Air Quality program has requirements that any waste products added to boiler necessitate a general air permit.  Mike Texter said some large facilities have gotten approval to burn these materials and proceeded to Mike Trupin had a conversation about cost effectiveness and WTE issues.  Malcolm said an EPA study shows toxic release is equal to the landfilling lifecycle of the process, which includes all toxics and various things.  I will see that all subcommittee members receive a copy of study.  Penn State has a small system but uses presorting and has a good emission profile.  
Terry asked about greenhouse gas from burning municipal waste as opposed to coal.  Malcolm said it is one third less.  Mike Texter noted Covanta did a presentation at the November SWAC meeting and they used a model which allows you to look at how they came up with their numbers based on EPA data.  Al talked about financing and contracts and said people want a guarantee.  Jim went over some different landfills to compare and noted it was a 15-year process to design WTE project.  Mike Texter said an expansion of existing facilities is more likely to occur than new WTE.  Malcolm said waste coal boilers have promise and the group is interested in using waste/biomass.  Their facilities have the pollution control devices that the coal burners have. Mechanism of feeding those fits into what an RDF facility could feed.  Terry asked how you would get a reduction there.  Malcolm said it’s in addition to their waste coal and if you substitute BTUs per minute with waste, two-thirds of waste comes from plant material.  Jim pointed out the fact that we have to be careful not to double count.  In 2007, PA municipal waste was about 10 million tons.  Three million tons was incinerated and seven million tons landfilled.  Mike said some includes out of state waste.  Jim said if we look toward recycling, we will take a portion of seven million tons of PA waste out of landfills.  Some could be put to WTE; some is recyclable.  Both proposals make sense but when projecting to 2025, how much of each are achievable?  Richard reminded everyone not to forget digestion versus non-combustion of WTE, and a central processing plant for waste. 
Mike Trupin said it does not seem like the goals for the workplans can be hit if we initiate all the workplans at same time.  They cannot all coexist in meeting associated goals since some would overlap.  With alternative fuels, somewhere between 100% and 80-90% of what is being disposed we will come up with a middle ground.  Mike Trupin noted PA is on the cutting edge when it comes to gas collection/beneficial reuse in the United States.  Rick Illig said we rate about third nationally for use of landfill gas.  Mike said that is assuming 80% of methane is being collected.  We used numbers from PEC which were 85%-95%.  Fifty to sixty percent of gas is being collected.  Terry asked how you calculate the benefits.  Rick said we exclude any that go to electricity.  Discussing only thermal projects, BTUs/electric, assuming you are not offsetting anything but just getting rid of methane.  Al asked whether it saves on production of electricity.  Rick said we are not going to make that assumption.  Maybe they do not have to bring on an oil burning plant.

Jim questions going above 90% capturing and pointed out how soon you can be collecting gas.  It peaks after a year and then trails off.  Mike does not think you can put a number on it and thinks it will always be topic of debate.  He noted that in the workplan, reductions are 3.88—that number considers existing projects, and was referring to both medium and high BTU projects.  Mike said as workplans are concerned, focus on gas to energy should not be there.  Jim asked about action steps so we can adjust numbers and do not have overlapping workplans.  Terry said we could follow up through email.  Malcolm came up with some additional proposals which he sent out to everyone on the subcommittee.  We should also consider sludge digesters on the farm and as a regional aspect.  We do not have any numbers but they do grab considerable amounts of methane and can generate power.  Liquid outputs are higher quality and can take in food waste as well.  Mine methane will be discussed at next meeting.  There are initiatives within the industry in PA which would use 30% less energy in making a ton of steel.  
Terry reminded the subcommittee of the next meeting January 28th during which we will discuss the coal mine methane recovery issue and improved efficiency as a waste water treatment facilities plan.  Terry asked for DEP technical people to attend as well and asked the subcommittee what else we should talk about at next meeting.  Jim thinks that if emails are circulated it is going to be tough to have today's stuff done in 14 days and suggested at the end of February possibly revisiting some workplans we talked about today.  Coal mine methane, wastewater efficiency, natural gas consumption BMPs have to do with industrial use.  

Jan said at the last meeting the idea of breaking into subcommittees in January 22nd full meeting was brought up.   Terry does not know that it was ever decided on one way or another.  
Meeting adjourned 12:15pm.
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